LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Monday, June 11, 2018
MINUTES
Meeting Location: World Trade Center of New Orleans
11th Floor, Suite 1120
365 Canal Street

New Orleans, Louisiana 

10:00 A.M.  

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, LTFSC Chairman; Kevin Richard, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; John Schroder, State Treasurer, Louisiana Treasurer's Office; Leanne Weil for Doug Bourgeois, Office of the Lt. Governor; and Caitlin Cain, World Trade Center New Orleans.
Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS



Joseph D’Arcangelo, Assistant Director, LTFS 

1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Steve Windham called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m. and began with introductions and thanks to everyone for attending.  
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Commissioners took a few minutes to review the minutes from the February 8, 2018 meeting.  With no questions or discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Cain, and the minutes of the previous meeting were approved.  

3. PROGRAM STATUS

Ms. Thevenot reviewed the Program Status Reports.  On the 10-year monthly statistical report, she compared the annual statistics and explained the trends in activity. She stated that the calendar year refund status report showed $10.12M in purchases through the end of March. This amount reflected 45,309 sales and 12,984 refund transactions.  She said the average individual sale amount was $222 and the average amount spent per travel party was $776. Ms. Thevenot then reviewed the Transportation Report, stating that international flights from Copa Airlines and British Airways were showing activity during the first quarter and that Condor Airlines would resume flights from Frankfurt again soon.
4.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Mr. D’Arcangelo presented a FY 2017-2018 profit and loss financial report as of April 30, 2018. The report showed revenue at $797,035, with expenses at $646,615, resulting in a surplus of $150,420.  He stated that handling fee revenue significantly exceeded budget expectations during November and March, resulting in the surplus. Total expenses for the year were also reviewed with reports showing actual expenses were $646,615, under the originally budgeted $687,795 as of April.   On a motion by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Cain, the commissioners voted to accept the financial reports as presented. 
5.
ACTION ITEMS

Due to the current income surplus, Ms. Thevenot presented a proposed advertising/marketing budget amendment in the amount of $55,000 for the current fiscal year. Included in the proposed amendment were funds for hotel television ads, magazine ads, airport digital signage, billboard ads, social media campaign, marketing materials, and a website redesign. The discussions included current and changing trends in social media, price discount for an annual advance payment of the television ads, and website redesign.  On a motion by Mr. Schroder and seconded by Mr. Richard, the budget amendment proposal was passed.
Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo then presented the proposed budget for FY 2018-2019.  Prior to presenting the proposed budget, they stated that the separate travel budget proposal was included in the total presented budget.  

a.   Approval of Proposed Budget FY 2017-2018:

Ms. Thevenot began by presenting the FY travel budget.  As in previous years, she covered the list of various trade missions, shows, and conferences, their benefit to LTFS and need to attend, and the associated costs for all, totaling $45,070. Included in the proposed travel were an international mission to China, and three possible international missions to Colombia, Australia, and a Hispanic Chamber Latin America mission. Also included were attendance and sponsorships of several domestic tourism conferences.   After discussion of each travel show, destination, and benefit, it was discussed that the Australia trip would cancelled, $4,000. It was agreed that the proposed $4,000 expense be moved to the advertising/marketing line item on the overall budget.  Mr. D’Arcangelo stated that the remainder of the proposed travel budget line item included normal monthly staff travel to LTFS refund centers, servicing merchants, and travel to various meetings, totaling $1,000 per month.  Following a motion made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Weil, the proposed travel budget was approved in the amount of $41,070.
Mr. D’Arcangelo presented the total proposed budget for FY 2018-2019 showing total annual revenues and expenses of $793,920.  The overall budget reflected a -4.2% decrease over the previous FY budget.  He covered individual line items noting any increases or decreases compared to the previous year, and the explanation of each.  
A motion was made by Ms. Cain and seconded by Mr. Richard approve the proposed budget for FY 2018-2019 in the amount of $793,920. With no further discussion, the motion passed.
6.
OTHER BUSINESS 





Ms. Thevenot briefly presented the contract approval for the new Tanger Outlet Refund Center.  She explained that since Macy’s Mall of Louisiana cancelled the contract in February for the Baton Rouge area refund center, Tanger in Gonzales proposed a refund center in their Customer Services office at no cost to LTFS. Mr. Richard made a motion, which was seconded by Ms. Weil to approve signing the contact retroactively to June 1, 2018.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Also discussed was the possibility of an additional refund center at Canal Place in New Orleans.  The commissioners talked about the feasibility and decided to examine the matter at a later date.

The last matter discussed was whether any unclassified LTFS staff could participate in political campaigns.  The commissioner stated it would not be in the best interest of the agency to support candidates or causes and should remain neutral.  Regarding the unclassified staff participation, it was determined that it would not be appropriate for staff to support any political candidates or causes without written pre-approval by the commissioners.   

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Cain to adjourn the meeting at 12:05 p.m. 
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